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? ? ? ? ? Yea, he thou lov'st shall be hard-hearted, recking not Of fortune's turns or fate's caprices, in his pride..Now the king was leaning back upon
the cushion, when he heard the man's words, he knew the purport thereof; so he sat up and said, "Return to thy garden in all assurance and ease of
heart; for, by Allah, never saw I the like of thy garden nor stouter of ward than its walls over its trees!" So Firouz returned to his wife, and the cadi
knew not the truth of the affair, no, nor any of those who were in that assembly, save the king and the husband and the damsel's brother. (176).110.
King Shah Bekhi and his Vizier Er Rehwan dccclxxxv.118. The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hikim bi
Amrillak M.Then the Khalif took him into his especial favour and married him and bestowed largesse on him and lodged him with himself in the
palace and made him of the chief of his boon-companions, and indeed he was preferred with him above them and the Khalif advanced him over
them all. Now they were ten in number, to wit, El Ijli and Er Recashi and Ibdan and Hassan el Feresdec and El Lauz and Es Seker and Omar et
Tertis and Abou Nuwas (34) and Abou Ishac en Nedim and Aboulhusn el Khelia, and by each of them hangeth a story that is told in other than this
book. And indeed Aboulhusn became high in honour with the Khalif and favoured above all, so that he sat with him and the Lady Zubeideh bint el
Casim and married the latter's treasuress, whose name was Nuzhet el Fuad..? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present
am I betwixt friends, young and old..? ? ? ? ? "My soul be thy ransom,"quoth I,"for thy grace! Indeed, to the oath that thou swor'st thou wast
true.".? ? ? ? ? Upon that day my loves my presence did depart;.? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole gladness is thy nearness and thy sight; All
incumbent thy possession and thy love a law of right..Fourth Officer's Story, The, ii. 142..? ? ? ? ? g. The King's Son and the Ogress
dlxxxi.Sharper, The Idiot and the, i. 298..Vizier, The King of Hind and his, ii. 105..9. The History of King Omar ben Ennuman and his Sons
Sherkan and Zoulmekan xlv.With this the Khalif waxed wroth, and the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between his eyes and he cried out to
Mesrour and said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead." So Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay
me a wager?" "Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif, "wager and say that none is dead
save Nuzhet el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and]
abode awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should return with news..Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue brocade and she became as she
were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and
well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her, whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was
as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.When the king heard this, wonderment gat hold of him and his admiration for the vizier
redoubled; so he bade him go to his house and return to him [on the morrow], according to his wont. Accordingly, the vizier withdrew to his
lodging, where he passed the night and the ensuing day..After this, the authorities compounded with the highwayman for his submission, and when
he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink with him and there
befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a
wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was angered against him and said to him, "What is the
meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord,"
answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the
days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to
him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs
must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.'
As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me
unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he
said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony.".? ? ? ? ? Ay, and the monks, for on the Day of Palms a fawn there was
Among the servants of the church, a loveling blithe and gay..? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack, my heart denies To be consoled, and
'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his
own house..And for another story of the same kind,' continued the officer,.When King Bekhtzeman heard this, his heart was comforted and he said
in himself, 'I put my trust in God. If He will, I shall overcome mine enemy by the might of God the Most High.' So he said to the folk, ' Know ye
not who I am?' and they answered, ' No, by Allah.' Quoth he, 'I am King Bekhtzeman.' When they heard this and knew that it was indeed he, they
dismounted from their horses and kissed his stirrup, to do him honour, and said to him, 'O king, why hast thou thus adventured thyself?' Quoth he,
'Indeed, my life is a light matter to me and I put my trust in God the Most High, looking to Him for protection.' And they answered him, saying,
'May this suffice thee! We will do with thee that which is in our power and whereof thou art worthy: comfort thy heart, for we will succour thee
with our goods and our lives, and we are his chief officers and the most in favour with him of all folk. So we will take thee with us and cause the
folk follow after thee, for that the inclination of the people, all of them, is to thee.' Quoth he, 'Do that unto which God the Most High enableth
you.'.? ? ? ? ? Kohl (159) in its native country, too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown upon the ways, it lies unvalued quite;.97. Dibil el
Khuzai with the Lady and Muslin ben el Welid ccccvii.She laughed and cried out to the women of the house, saying, "Ho, Fatimeh! Ho, Khedijeh!
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Ho, Herifeh! Ho, Senineh!" Whereupon all those who were in the place of women and neighbours flocked to me and fell a-laughing at me and
saying, "O blockhead, what ailed thee to meddle with gallantry?" Then one of them came and looked in my face and laughed, and another said, "By
Allah, thou mightest have known that she lied, from the time she said she loved thee and was enamoured of thee? What is there in thee to love?"
And a third said, "This is an old man without understanding." And they vied with each other in making mock of me, what while I suffered sore
chagrin..Presently, his father and his mother heard of the matter; whereupon the former arose and going up to the place, wrote a letter and
[presented it to the king, who] read it, and behold, therein was written, saying, 'Have pity on me, so may God have pity on thee, and hasten not in
the slaughter [of my son]; for indeed I acted hastily in a certain affair and drowned his brother in the sea, and to this day I drink the cup of his
anguish. If thou must needs kill him, kill me in his stead.' Therewith the old merchant prostrated himself before the king and wept; and the latter
said to him, 'Tell me thy story.' 'O my lord,' answered the merchant, 'this youth had a brother and I [in my haste] cast them both into the sea.' And
he related to him his story from first to last, whereupon the king cried out with an exceeding great cry and casting himself down from the throne,
embraced his father and brother and said to the former, 'By Allah, thou art my very father and this is my brother and thy wife is our mother.' And
they abode weeping, all three..The money-changer thought they did but finesse with him, that they might get the ass at their own price; but, when
they went away from him and he had long in vain awaited their return, he cried out, saying, 'Woe!' and 'Ruin!' and 'Alack, my sorry chance!' and
shrieked aloud and tore his clothes. So the people of the market assembled to him and questioned him of his case; whereupon he acquainted them
with his plight and told them what the sharpers had said and how they had beguiled him and how it was they who had cajoled him into buying an
ass worth half a hundred dirhems (47) for five thousand and five hundred. (48) His friends blamed him and a company of the folk laughed at him
and marvelled at his folly and his credulity in accepting the sharpers' talk, without suspicion, and meddling with that which he understood not and
thrusting himself into that whereof he was not assured..When the damsel had made an end of her song, El Abbas swooned away and they sprinkled
on him rose-water, mingled with musk, till he came to himself, when he called another damsel (now there was on her of linen and clothes and
ornaments that which beggareth description, and she was endowed with brightness and loveliness and symmetry and perfection, such as shamed the
crescent moon, and she was a Turkish girl from the land of the Greeks and her name was Hafizeh) and said to her, "O Hafizeh, close thine eyes and
tune thy lute and sing to us upon the days of separation." She answered him with "Hearkening and obedience" and taking the lute, tuned its strings
and cried out from her head, (107) in a plaintive voice, and sang the following verses:.When thou comest to the house, begin by searching the
roofs; then search the closets and cabinets; and if thou find nought, humble thyself unto the Cadi and make a show of abjection and feign thyself
defeated, and after stand at the door and look as if thou soughtest a place wherein to make water, for that there is a dark corner there. Then come
forward, with a heart stouter than granite, and lay hold upon a jar of the jars and raise it from its place. Thou wilt find under it the skirt of a veil;
bring it out publicly and call the prefect in a loud voice, before those who are present. Then open it and thou wilt find it full of blood, exceeding of
redness, (103) and in it [thou wilt find also] a woman's shoes and a pair of trousers and somewhat of linen." When I heard this from her, I rose to go
out and she said to me, "Take these hundred dinars, so they may advantage thee; and this is my guest-gift to thee." So I took them and bidding her
farewell, returned to my lodging..23. Er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides ccccxxxiv.When the news reached El Aziz, he rejoiced with an
exceeding joy in the coming of his son and straightway took horse, he and all his army, what while the trumpets sounded and the musicians played,
that the earth quaked and Baghdad also trembled, and it was a notable day. When Mariyeh beheld all this, she repented with the uttermost of
repentance of that which she had wroughten against El Abbas his due and the fires still raged in her vitals. Meanwhile, the troops (104) sallied forth
of Baghdad and went out to meet those of El Abbas, who had halted in a meadow called the Green Island. When he espied the approaching host, he
knew not what they were; so he strained his sight and seeing horsemen coming and troops and footmen, said to those about him, "Among yonder
troops are ensigns and banners of various kinds; but, as for the great green standard that ye see, it is the standard of my father, the which is reserved
[unto him and never displayed save] over his head, and [by this] I know that he himself is come out in quest of me." And he was certified of this, he
and his troops..Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..Then she mounted the mule and repairing to the palace of the Commander of
the Faithful, went in to him and kissed the earth before him. Quoth he to her, as who should make mock of her, "I doubt not but thou hast found thy
lord." "By thy felicity and the length of thy continuance [on life,]" answered she, "I have indeed found him!" Now Er Reshid was leaning back; but,
when he heard this, he sat up and said to her, "By my life, [is this thou sayest] true?" "Ay, by thy life!" answered she; and he said, "Bring him into
my presence, so I may see him." But she replied, "O my lord, there have betided him many stresses and his charms are changed and his favour
faded; and indeed the Commander of the Faithful vouchsafed me a month; wherefore I will tend him the rest of the month and then bring him to do
his service to the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth Er Reshid, "True; the condition was for a month; but tell me what hath betided him." "O my
lord," answered she, "may God prolong thy continuance and make Paradise thy place of returning and thy harbourage and the fire the abiding-place
of thine enemies, when he presenteth himself to pay his respects to thee, he will expound to thee his case and will name unto thee those who have
wronged him; and indeed this is an arrear that is due to the Commander of the Faithful, in (41) whom may God fortify the Faith and vouchsafe him
the mastery over the rebel and the froward!".One day, as the [chief] painter wrought at his work, there came in to him a poor man, who looked long
upon him and observed his handicraft; whereupon quoth the painter to him, "Knowest thou aught of painting?" "Yes," answered the stranger; so he
gave him tools and paints and said to him, "Make us a rare piece of work." So the stranger entered one of the chambers of the bath and drew [on the
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walls thereof] a double border, which he adorned on both sides, after a fashion than which never saw eyes a fairer. Moreover, [amiddleward the
chamber] he drew a picture to which there lacked but the breath, and it was the portraiture of Mariyeh, the king's daughter of Baghdad. Then, when
he had made an end of the portrait, he went his way [and told none of what he had done], nor knew any the chambers and doors of the bath and the
adornment and ordinance thereof..The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore, ii. 226..? ? ? ? ? It chances whiles that the blind man escapes
a pit, Whilst he who is clear of sight falls into it..I was once an officer in the household of the Amir Jemaleddin El Atwesh El Mujhidi, who was
invested with the governance of the Eastern and Western districts, (107) and I was dear to his heart and he concealed from me nought of that which
he purposed to do; and withal he was master of his reason. (108) It chanced one day that it was reported to him that the daughter of such an one had
wealth galore and raiment and jewels and she loved a Jew, whom every day she invited to be private with her, and they passed the day eating and
drinking in company and he lay the night with her. The prefect feigned to give no credence to this story, but one night he summoned the watchmen
of the quarter and questioned them of this. Quoth one of them, "O my lord, I saw a Jew enter the street in question one night; but know not for
certain to whom he went in." And the prefect said, "Keep thine eye on him henceforth and note what place he entereth." So the watchman went out
and kept his eye on the Jew..The Seventh Night of the Month..The Twenty-First Night of the Month..A white one, from her sheath of tresses now
laid bare, ii. 291..When his father saw the strength of his determination to travel, he fell in with his wishes and equipped him with five thousand
dinars in cash and the like in merchandise and sent with him two serving-men. So the youth set out, trusting in the blessing of God the Most High,
and his father went out with him, to take leave of him, and returned [to Damascus]. As for Noureddin Ali, he gave not over travelling days and
nights till he entered the city of Baghdad and laying up his loads in the caravanserai, made for the bath, where he did away that which was upon
him of the dirt of the road and putting off his travelling clothes, donned a costly suit of Yemen stuff, worth an hundred dinars. Then he put in his
sleeve (6) a thousand mithcals (7) of gold and sallied forth a-walking and swaying gracefully as he went. His gait confounded all those who beheld
him, as he shamed the branches with his shape and belittled the rose with the redness of his cheeks and his black eyes of Babylonian witchcraft;
indeed, thou wouldst deem that whoso looked on him would surely be preserved from calamity; [for he was] even as saith of him one of his
describers in the following verses:.When she came to Alaeddin's shop, she sat down thereat and said to him, "May the day be blessed to thee, O my
lord Alaeddin! God prosper thee and be good to thee and accomplish thy gladness and make it a wedding of weal and content!" He knitted his
brows and frowned in answer to her; then said he to her, "Tell me, how have I failed of thy due, or what have I done to injure thee, that thou
shouldst play me this trick?" Quoth she, "Thou hast no wise offended against me; but this inscription that is written on the door of thy shop irketh
me and vexeth my heart. If thou wilt change it and write up the contrary thereof, I will deliver thee from thy predicament." And he answered, "This
that thou seekest is easy. On my head and eyes be it." So saying, he brought out a ducat (264) and calling one of his mamelukes, said to him, "Get
thee to such an one the scribe and bid him write us an inscription, adorned with gold and ultramarine, in these words, to wit, 'THERE IS NO
CRAFT BUT WOMEN'S CRAFT, FOR THAT INDEED THEIR CRAFT IS A MIGHTY CRAFT AND OVERCOMETH AND HUMBLETH
THE FABLES (265) OF MEN.'" And she said to the servant, "Go forthright.".? ? ? ? ? Camphor itself to me doth testify And in my presence owns
me white as snow..? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? Whenas in body ye from us are far removed, would God I knew who
shall to us himself with news of you present!.Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk
of her time, and I hear that she singeth upon all sweet- scented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment
thereat. But there remaineth somewhat of sweet-scented flowers, that she hath not besung, such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine
and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he signed to her to sing upon the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said,
'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and played thereon in many modes, then returned to the first mode and sang the following
verses:.Solomon, David and, i. 275..So the prince's father and his uncle and his mother and the grandees of the realm repaired to his tomb and the
princess made lamentation over him, crying aloud. She abode by the tomb a whole month; then she let fetch painters and caused them limn her
portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover, she set down in writing their story and that which had befallen them of perils and afflictions and
set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the tomb; and after a little, they departed from the place. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more
extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the fuller and his wife and the trooper and what passed between them.".For the uses of food I was
fashioned and made, ii. 223..Meanwhile, Belehwan the froward addressed himself to pay court to Caesar, King of the Greeks, (131) and seek help
of him in making war upon his father, and he inclined unto him and gave him a numerous army. His father the king heard of this and sent to
Caesar, saying, 'O king of illustrious might, succour not an evil-doer. This is my son and he hath done thus and thus and cut his brother's throat and
that of his brother's son in the cradle.' But he told not the King of the Greeks that the child [had recovered and] was alive. When Caesar heard [the
truth] of the matter, it was grievous to him and he sent back to Suleiman Shah, saying, 'If it be thy will, O king, I will cut off his head and send it to
thee.' But he made answer, saying, 'I reck not of him: the reward of his deed and his crimes shall surely overtake him, if not to-day, then
to-morrow.' And from that day he continued to correspond with Caesar and to exchange letters and presents with him..An if ye'd of evil be quit,
look that no evil ye do, ii. 192..As for Er Reshid, he shut himself up with Tuhfeh that night and found her a clean maid and rejoiced in her; and she
took high rank in his heart, so that he could not endure from her a single hour and committed to her the keys of the affairs of the realm, for that
which he saw in her of good breeding and wit and modesty. Moreover, he gave her fifty slave-girls and two hundred thousand dinars and clothes
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and trinkets and jewels and precious stones, worth the kingdom of Egypt; and of the excess of his love for her, he would not entrust her to any of
the slave-girls or eunuchs; but, whenas he went out from her, he locked the door upon her and took the key with him, against he should return to
her, forbidding the damsels to go in to her, of his fear lest they should slay her or practise on her with knife or poison; and on this wise he abode
awhile..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.It is said that El Mamoun (164) came one day upon Zubeideh, mother of El Amin,
(165) and saw her moving her lips and muttering somewhat he understood not; so he said to her, "O mother mine, dost thou imprecate [curses]
upon me, for that I slew thy son and despoiled him of his kingdom?" "Not so, by Allah, O Commander of the Faithful!" answered she, and he said,
"What then saidst thou?" Quoth she, "Let the Commander of the Faithful excuse me." But he was instant with her, saying, "Needs must thou tell it."
And she replied, "I said, 'God confound importunity!'" "How so?" asked the Khalif, and she said, "I played one day at chess with the Commander
of the Faithful [Haroun er Reshid] and he imposed on me the condition of commandment and acceptance. (166) He beat me and bade me put off
my clothes and go round about the palace, naked; so I did this, and I incensed against him. Then we fell again to playing and I beat him; so I bade
him go to the kitchen and swive the foulest and sorriest wench of the wenches thereof. [I went to the kitchen] and found not a slave-girl fouler and
filthier than thy mother; (167) so I bade him swive her. He did as I bade him and she became with child by him of thee, and thus was I [by my
unlucky insistance] the cause of the slaying of my son and the despoiling him of his kingdom." When El Mamoun heard this, he turned away,
saying, "God curse the importunate!" to wit, himself, who had importuned her till she acquainted him with that matter..When the townsfolk saw
this, they repented of that which they had done and the affair was grievous to them; so they sought pardon [of God] and said to her, ' By the virtue
of Him whom thou servest, do thou seek pardon for us [of God!]' Quoth she, 'As for me, I may no longer abide with you and I am about to depart
from you.' Then they humbled themselves in supplication to her and wept and said to her, 'We conjure thee, by the virtue of God the Most High,
that thou take upon thyself the governance of the kingdom and of the subjects.' But she refused; whereupon they came up to her and wept and gave
not over supplicating her, till she consented and abode in the kingship. Her first commandment was that they should bury the princess and build
over her a dome (6) and she abode in that palace, worshipping God the Most High and ruling the people with justice, and God (extolled be His
perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed her, by reason of the excellence of her piety and her patience and continence, the acceptance of her
prayers, so that she sought not aught of Him to whom belong might and majesty, but He granted her prayer; and her report was noised abroad in all
countries..So the merchant went forth, afflicted, sorrowful, weeping, [and wandered on along the sea-shore], till he came to a sort of divers diving
in the sea for pearls. They saw him weeping and mourning and said to him, 'What is thy case and what maketh thee weep?' So he acquainted them
with his history, from first to last, whereby they knew him and said to him, 'Art thou [such an one] son of such an one?' 'Yes,' answered he;
whereupon they condoled with him and wept sore for him and said to him, 'Abide here till we dive for thy luck this next time and whatsoever
betideth us shall be between us and thee.' Accordingly, they dived and brought up ten oysters, in each two great pearls; whereat they marvelled and
said to him, 'By Allah, thy luck hath returned and thy good star is in the ascendant!' Then they gave him ten pearls and said to him, 'Sell two of
them and make them thy capital [whereon to trade]; and hide the rest against the time of thy straitness.' So he took them, joyful and contented, and
addressed himself to sew eight of them in his gown, keeping the two others in his mouth; but a thief saw him and went and advertised his mates of
him; whereupon they gathered together upon him and took his gown and departed from him. When they were gone away, he arose, saying, 'These
two pearls [in my mouth] will suffice me,' and made for the [nearest] city, where he brought out the pearls [and repairing to the jewel- market, gave
them to the broker], that he might sell them..? ? ? ? ? Yea, passion raged in me and love-longing was like To slay me; yet my heart to solace still it
wrought..Meanwhile, the youth abode expecting his governor's return, but he returned not; wherefore concern and chagrin waxed upon him,
because of his mistress, and his longing for her redoubled and he was like to slay himself. She became aware of this and sent him a messenger,
bidding him to her. So he went to her and she questioned him of the case; whereupon he told her what was to do of the matter of his governor, and
she said to him, 'With me is longing the like of that which is with thee, and I misdoubt me thy messenger hath perished or thy father hath slain him;
but I will give thee all my trinkets and my clothes, and do thou sell them and pay the rest of my price, and we will go, I and thou, to thy father.'.115.
The Angel of Death and the King of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.Now I was drunken and my clothes were drenched with the blood; and as I
passed along the road, I met a thief. When he saw me, he knew me and said to me, "Harkye, such an one!" "Well?" answered I, and he said, "What
is that thou hast with thee?" So I acquainted him with the case and he took the head from me. Then we went on till we came to the river, where he
washed the head and considering it straitly, said, "By Allah, this is my brother, my father's son. and he used to spunge upon the folk." Then he
threw the head into the river. As for me, I was like a dead man [for fear]; but he said to me, "Fear not neither grieve, for thou art quit of my
brother's blood.".? ? ? ? ? Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for yearning doth pine,.? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and
the Thief dccccxxi.? ? ? ? ? Would he were not who sundered us upon the parting day! How many a body hath he slain, how many a bone laid
bare?.?STORY OF THE RICH MAN WHO GAVE HIS FAIR DAUGHTER IN MARRIAGE TO THE POOR OLD MAN..The Eleventh Night of
the Month..THE TEN VIZIERS; OR THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).? ? ? ? ? She shot at me a shaft that reached
my heart and I became The bond- man of despair, worn out with effort all in vain..?THE DISCIPLE'S STORY..It is said that En Numan (169) had
two boon-companions, one of whom was called Ibn Saad and the other Amrou ben el Melik, and he became one night drunken and bade bury them
alive; so they buried them. When he arose on the morrow, he enquired for them and was acquainted with their case, whereupon he built over them a
queechy.pdf
Page 4/10

Queechy

monument and appointed to himself a day of ill-luck and a day of good-luck. If any met him on his day of ill-omen, he slew him and with his blood
he washed the monument aforesaid, the which is a place well known in Cufa; and if any met him on his day of grace, he enriched him..Queen Es
Shubha rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then
returned to her place and improvised on the tuberose, saying:.Unto me the whole world's gladness is thy nearness and thy sight, iii. 15..The Eight
Night of the Month.When the evening evened, the king summoned his vizier and bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "It is well. Know,
O king, that.On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master came and carried it away, till, one day, as
I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all
made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about. Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and
winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I fell among the elephants, and the great elephant,
coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his back, made off with me, accompanied by the
others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain place and casting me down from off his back,
went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a
dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew that this was their burial-place and that they
had brought me thither on account of the bones..59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh dcxlviii.Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land
where my loved ones dwell, I pray, ii. 204, 271..? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.? ? ? ? ? So be thou kind to me, for love my body wasteth sore,
The thrall of passion I'm become its fires consume me quite..When the king heard his speech, he turned to him and said, "It is grievous to me, O
vizier of good counsel." And he told him that the [other] sages testified [to the correctness of their fellow's interpretation of the dream]; whereupon
Er Rehwan sighed and knew that the king went in fear of him; but he showed him fortitude and said to him, "God assain the king! My counsel is
that the king accomplish his commandment and execute his ordinance, for that needs must death be and it is liefer to me that I die, oppressed, than
that I die, an oppressor. But, if the king see fit to defer the putting of me to death till the morrow and will pass this night with me and take leave of
me, when the morrow cometh, the king shall do what he will.".Ye know I'm passion-maddened, racked with love and languishment, ii. 230.."There
was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his made their
appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be on thy guard
against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said his friends to
him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the speech of his
loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory over him and his trust in other than God
the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay hold upon thy
skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'."There was once, of old time, a king and he had a son [named
Bihzad], there was not in his day a goodlier than he and he loved to consort with the folk and to sit with the merchants and converse with them.
One day, as he sat in an assembly, amongst a number of folk, he heard them talking of his own goodliness and grace and saying, 'There is not in his
time a goodlier than he.' But one of the company said, 'Indeed, the daughter of King Such-an-one is handsomer than he.' When Bihzad heard this
saying, his reason fled and his heart fluttered and he called the last speaker and said to him, 'Repeat to me that which thou saidst and tell me the
truth concerning her whom thou avouchest to be handsomer than I and whose daughter she is.' Quoth the man, 'She is the daughter of King
Such-an-one;' whereupon Bihzad's heart clave to her and his colour changed..77. King Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel
ccclxxxix.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT..Advantages
of Patience, Of the, i. 89..Presently, the sharper came to the ruin, rejoicing in that which he deemed he should get, and dug in the place, but found
nothing and knew that the idiot had tricked him. So he buffeted his face, for chagrin, and fell to following the other whithersoever he went, so he
might get what was with him, but availed not unto this, for that the idiot knew what was in his mind and was certified that he spied upon him, [with
intent to rob him]; so he kept watch over himself. Now, if the sharper had considered [the consequences of] haste and that which is begotten of loss
therefrom, he had not done thus. Nor," continued the vizier, "is this story, O king of the age, rarer or more extraordinary or more diverting than the
story of Khelbes and his wife and the learned man and that which befell between them.".It befell one day that the king had occasion to make a
journey; so he called his Vizier Kardan and said to him, 'I have a trust to commit to thy care, and it is yonder damsel, my wife, the daughter of the
Vizier [Zourkhan], and I desire that thou keep her and guard her thyself, for that there is not in the world aught dearer to me than she.' Quoth
Kardan in himself, 'Of a truth, the king honoureth me with an exceeding honour [in entrusting me] with this damsel.' And he answered 'With all my
heart.'.? ? ? ? ? Ah, then will I begin on you with chiding than the breeze More soft, ay pleasanter than clear cold water and more sweet..? ? ? ? ?
By Allah, O thou that chid'st my heart concerning my sister's love, Leave chiding and rather bemoan my case and help me to my will..? ? ? ? ? p.
The Man who saw the Night of Power dccccxciii.? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's Story iv.One day, there came a traveller and seeing the picture,
said, 'There is no god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent for him and questioned him of the affair of the picture and where
was he who had wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two brothers and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in love with the
king's daughter of the country, and it is she who is the original of the portrait. In every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I follow him,
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and long is my journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs must I travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and store of
riches and journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor did he win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the King of
Hind and he also heard of him..? ? ? ? ? O Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects; For justice, indeed, of thy nature's a trait..Some with religion
themselves concern and make it their business all, i. 48..Thereupon there sallied forth to him Zuheir ben Hebib, and they wheeled about and feinted
awhile, then came to dose quarters and exchanged strokes. El Harith forewent his adversary in smiting and stretched him weltering in his gore;
whereupon Hudheifeh cried out to him, saying, "Gifted of God art thou, O Harith! Call another of them." So he cried out, saying, "Is there a
comer-forth [to battle?]" But they of Baghdad held back froni him; and when it appeared to El Harith that confusion was amongst them, he fell
upon them and overthrew the first of them upon their last and slew of them twelve men. Then the evening overtook him and the Baghdadis
addressed themselves to flight..? ? ? ? ? a. The Merchant and the Two Sharpers clii.Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great
joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me from yonder man and hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of
prosperity from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned to order and well-being and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank.
Moreover, he assembled the folk who had missaid of him and destroyed them all, to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story
unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to that whereinto I am fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to
others against me; but now is the righteousness of my dealing established in thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom
and endowed thee with longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath
shown forth my innocence and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should
endeavour for the destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil
and ceased, by the king's good fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent. (82).The young man marvelled at his story and lay the night with
him; and when he arose in the morning, he found his strays. So he took them and returning [to his family.], acquainted them with what he had seen
and that which had betided him. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more marvellous or rarer than the story of the king who lost kingdom and wealth
and wife and children and God restored them unto him and requited him with a kingdom more magnificent than that which he had lost and goodlier
and rarer and greater of wealth and elevation.".Then he arose and going in to his daughter, found her mother with her; so he set out to them the case
and Mariyeh said, "O father mine, my wish is subject unto (122) thy commandment and my will ensueth thy will; so whatsoever thou choosest, I
am still obedient unto thee and under thy dominion." Therewithal the King knew that Mariyeh inclined unto El Abbas; so he returned forthright to
King El Aziz and said to him, "May God amend the King! Verily, the occasion is accomplished and there is no opposition unto that which thou
commandest" Quoth El Aziz, "By God's leave are occasions accomplished. How deemest thou, O King, of fetching El Abbas and drawing up the
contract of marriage between Mariyeh and him?" And Ins ben Cais answered, saying, "Thine be it to decide.".? ? ? ? ? Yet shall thou suffer that
which I from thee have borne And with love's woes thy heart shall yet be mortified..Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light on thee once more!
ii. 89..54. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving dcxli.They tell that El Hejjaj (70) once commanded the Master of Police [of
Bassora] to go round about [the city] by night, and whomsoever he found [abroad] after nightfall, that he should strike off his head. So he went
round one night of the nights and came upon three youths staggering from side to side, and on them signs of [intoxication with] wine. So the
officers laid hold of them and the captain of the watch said to them, "Who are ye that ye transgress the commandment of the [lieutenant of the]
Commander of the Faithful and come abroad at this hour?" Quoth one of the youths, "I am the son of him to whom [all] necks (71) abase
themselves, alike the nose-pierced (72) of them and the [bone-]breaker; (73) they come to him in their own despite, abject and submissive, and he
taketh of their wealth (74) and of their blood.".? ? ? ? ? "Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may
God," quoth I, "remember me!".STORY OF THE PIOUS WOMAN ACCUSED OF LEWDNESS..67. Haroun er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath
ccclxxxv.The folk took compassion on him and gave him to eat and drink and he abode with them awhile. Then he questioned them of the way that
led to the kingdom of his uncle Belehwan, but told them not that he was his uncle. So they taught him the way and he ceased not to go barefoot, till
he drew near his uncle's capital, and he naked and hungry, and indeed his body was wasted and his colour changed. He sat down at the gate of the
city, and presently up came a company of King Belehwan's chief officers, who were out a-hunting and wished to water their horses. So they lighted
down to rest and the youth accosted them, saying, 'I will ask you of somewhat, wherewith do ye acquaint me.' Quoth they, 'Ask what thou wilt.'
And he said, 'Is King Belehwan well?' They laughed at him and answered, 'What a fool art thou, O youth! Thou art a stranger and a beggar, and
what concern hast thou with the king's health?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, he is my uncle;' whereat they marvelled and said, 'It was one question (135) and
now it is become two.' Then said they to him, 'O youth, it is as thou wert mad. Whence pretendest thou to kinship with the king? Indeed, we know
not that he hath aught of kinsfolk, except a brother's son, who was prisoned with him, and he despatched him to wage war upon the infidels, so that
they slew him.' 'I am he,' answered Melik Shah, 'and they slew me not, but there betided me this and that.'.Then said she to the villager's son, 'Know
that I am the woman whom thy father delivered from harm and stress and whom there betided from thee of false accusation and frowardness that
which thou hast named.' And she craved pardon for him and he was made whole of his sickness. [Then said she to the thief, 'I am she against whom
thou liedst, avouching that I was thy mistress, who had been stoned on thine account, and that I was of accord with thee concerning the robbing of
the villager's house and had opened the doors to thee.' And she prayed for him and he was made whole of his sickness.] Then said she to [the
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townsman], him of the tribute, 'I am she who gave thee the [thousand] dirhems and thou didst with me what thou didst.' And she craved pardon for
him and prayed for him and he was made whole; whereupon the folk marvelled at her oppressors, who had been afflicted alike, so God (extolled be
His perfection and exalted be He!) might show forth her innocence before witnesses..'It is told of a certain doughty thief, that he used to rob and
stop the way by himself upon caravans, and whenever the prefect of police and the magistrates sought him, he would flee from them and fortify
himself in the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man journeyed along the road wherein was the robber in question, and this man was alone and
knew not the perils that beset his way. So the highwayman came out upon him and said to him, "Bring out that which is with thee, for I mean to
slay thee without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay me not, but take these saddle-bags and divide [that which is in] them and take the fourth part
[thereof]." And the thief answered, "I will not take aught but the whole." "Take half," rejoined the traveller, "and let me go." But the robber replied,
"I will take nought but the whole, and I will slay thee [to boot]." And the traveller said, "Take it.".So the notary went up to the lieutenant, who was
among the witnesses, and said "It is well. Is she not such an one whose marriage contract we drew up in such a place?" Then he betook himself to
the woman's house and cried out upon her; whereupon she brought him the [forged] contract and he took it and returned with it to the lieutenant of
police. When the latter had taken cognizance [of the document and professed himself satisfied, the assessor] said [to the notary,] "Go to our lord
and master, the Cadi of the Cadis, and acquaint him with that which befalleth his assessors." The notary rose to go, but the lieutenant of police
feared [for himself] and was profuse in beseeching the assessor and kissing his hands, till he forgave him; whereupon the lieutenant went away in
the utterest of concern and affright. On this wise the assessor ordered the case and carried out the forgery and feigned marriage with the woman;
[and thus was calamity warded off from him] by the excellence of his contrivance." (121).So Iblis drank off his cup, and when he had made an end
of his draught, he waved his hand to Tuhfeh, and putting off that which was upon him of clothes, delivered them to her. Amongst them was a suit
worth ten thousand dinars and a tray full of jewels worth a great sum of money. Then he filled again and gave the cup to his son Es Shisban, who
took it from his hand and kissing it, stood up and sat down again. Now there was before him a tray of roses; so he said to her 'O Tuhfeh sing upon
these roses.' Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and sang the following verses:.Cook, The Lackpenny and the, i. 9..When the Khalif heard
his verses, he took the cup from his hand and kissed it and drank it off and returned it to Aboulhusn, who made him an obeisance and filled and
drank. Then he filled again and kissing the cup thrice, recited the following verses:.88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.Meanwhile, the king and queen
abode in the island, over against the old man and woman, and ate of the fruits that were in the island and drank of its waters, till, one day, as they
sat, there came a ship and moored to the side of the island, to fill up with water, whereupon they (63) looked at each other and spoke. The master of
the ship was a Magian and all that was therein, both men and goods, belonged to him, for that he was a merchant and went round about the world.
Now covetise deluded the old man, the owner of the island, and he went up [into the ship] and gave the Magian news of the king's wife, setting out
to him her charms, till he made him yearn unto her and his soul prompted him to use treachery and practise upon her and take her from her
hnsband. So he sent to her, saying, 'With us in the ship is a woman with child, and we fear lest she be delivered this night. Hast thou skill in the
delivering of women?' And she answered, 'Yes.' Now it was the last of the day; so he sent to her to come up into the ship and deliver the woman,
for that the pangs of labour were come upon her; and he promised her clothes and spending-money. Accordingly, she embarked in all assurance,
with a heart at ease for herself, and transported her gear to the ship; but no sooner was she come thither than the anchors were weighed and the
canvas spread and the ship set sail..When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer,
who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more
extraordinary than this..Then said Azadbekht to him (and indeed his words were [prompted] by anger and those of the youth by presence of mind
and good breeding), "I bought thee with my money and looked for fidelity from thee, wherefore I chose thee over all my grandees and servants and
made thee keeper of my treasuries. Why, then, hast thou outraged my honour and entered my house and played the traitor with me and tookest no
thought unto that which I have done thee of benefits?" "O king," answered the youth, "I did this not of my choice and freewill and I had no [evil]
intent in being there; but, of the littleness of my luck, I was driven thither, for that fate was contrary and fair fortune lacking. Indeed, I had striven
with all endeavour that nought of foul should proceed from me and kept watch over myself, lest default appear in me; but none may avail to make
head against ill fortune, nor doth endeavour profit in case of lack of luck, as appeareth by the example of the merchant who was stricken with ill
luck and his endeavour profited him not and he succumbed to the badness of his fortune." "What is the story of the merchant," asked the king, "and
how was his luck changed upon him by the sorriness of his fortune?" "May God prolong the king's continuance!" answered the youth..Looking to
the Issues of Affairs, Of, i. 80..One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when
he [came to an Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there
came forth to him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk,
the goodliest that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a
favour than which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and
now at her husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for
by me and this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our
food, I will tell it thee.'.Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..Relief, Story of the Prisoner and how God gave him, i. 174..So the
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youth obeyed his father's commandment and taking him, carried him to the slave-dealer and said to the latter, 'Sell me this old man.' Quoth the
dealer, 'Who will buy this fellow, and he a man of fourscore?' Then said he to the king, 'In what crafts dost thou excel?' Quoth he, 'I know the
quintessence of jewels and I know the quintessence of horses and that of men; brief, I know the quintessence of all things.' So the dealer took him
and went about, offering him for sale to the folk; but none would buy. Presently, up came the overseer of the [Sultan's] kitchen and said, 'What is
this man?' And the dealer answered, 'This is a slave for sale.' The cook marvelled at this and bought the king for ten thousand dirhems, after
questioning him of what he could do. Then he paid down the money and carried him to his house, but dared not employ him in aught of service; so
he appointed him an allowance, such as should suffice for his livelihood, and repented him of having bought him, saying, 'What shall I do with the
like of this fellow?'
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